**Date** – July 1, 2024

**Manual** - Child and Family Services Manual, Chapter A: Practice Foundations, Section 2, Family Engagement

#### Transmittal - #

The purpose of this transmittal is to provide new, revised, and clarified guidance for Section 2: *Family Engagement of Chapter A: Practice Foundations* of the Child and Family Services Manual. Unless otherwise stated, the provisions included in this transmittal are effective in July 2024.

Changes to the manual incorporate the legislative changes that impact requirements for Family Partnership Meetings.

This transmittal and manual are available on FUSION at <a href="https://fusion.dss.virginia.gov/dfs/DFS-Home/Resource-Family/Resource-Family-Guidance">https://fusion.dss.virginia.gov/dfs/DFS-Home/Resource-Family/Resource-Family-Guidance</a> and on the public site for VDSS at <a href="https://dss.virginia.gov/about/manuals.cgi">https://dss.virginia.gov/about/manuals.cgi</a>

Changes to the manual are as follows:

Section(s) Changed	Significant Changes	Reason for Change	
Section 2: Family Engagement			
2.7.4 Critical decision points, p. 27	This section was updated to reflect that Family Partnership Meetings (FPMs) are required prior to the creation, extension, or termination of a Parental Child Safety Placement Agreement (PCSPA).	This revision was necessary to bring guidance into compliance with Senate Bill 39.	
	This section clarifies that the FPM held prior to the creation of a PCSPA is part of the "removal, emergency or planned" critical decision-point and that FPMs held to extend or terminate the PCSPA are a part of the "very high or high risk" decision-point.		
	Additional information was added to this section as to topics that should be covered in high risk/very high risk and emergency/planned removal FPMs that address the PCSPA.		
2.7.5 FPM Participants, p. 32	This section was updated to reflect that parental participation is required for any FPM whose goal is the creation or extension of a PCSPA.	This revision was necessary to bring guidance into compliance with Senate Bill 39.	

2.7.7.9 Preparation of		This revision was added to support
FPM attendees, p. 40	that the LDSS should inform parents	best practice in implementing the
	and relatives of caregiving options	FPMs required by SB39.
	ahead of the FPM.	

Questions about this transmittal should be directed to the Regional Resource Family Consultants:

Central	Tonya Belcher	tonya.belcher@dss.virginia.gov	(804) 305-9401
Eastern	Mallory Kennedy	Mallory.Kennedy@dss.virginia.gov	(757) 409-1812
Northern	Jes Hopson	Jes.Hopson@dss.virginia.gov	(540) 422-6005
Piedmont	Marnie Allen	marnie.allen@dss.virginia.gov	(434) 944-2992
Western	Shawn Bush	shawn.a.bush@dss.virginia.gov	(276) 698-8004

James Williams

Commissioner

**TO:** The Honorable Glenn Youngkin

Governor of Virginia

Jonathan Howe, Acting Director Department of Planning and Budget

**FROM:** James Williams, Acting Commissioner

Virginia Department of Social Services

**SUBJECT:** Notice of Guidance Modifications for the Department of Social Services-Division

of Family Services

Pursuant to Item 359 (E) of Chapter 1289 of the 2020 Acts of Assembly (Appropriation Act), "[a]t least 60 days prior to the modification of any public guidance document, handbook, manual, or state plan, the Department of Social Services (DSS) shall provide written notification to the Governor and the Director of the Department of Planning and Budget as to the purpose of such change. This notice shall also assess whether the amendment may require any 1) future state regulatory action; 2) increase in local costs; and/or 3) any state expenditure beyond that which is appropriated in this Act."

Please allow this memorandum to serve as the formal written notification of DSS for modifications to the following:

• Chapter A: Practice Foundations, Section 2: Family Engagement of the Child and Family Services Manual

Changes to the Child and Family Services Manual are required to implement the Parental Child Safety Placement Program established in legislation passed (SB 39 and HB 27) during the 2024 session of the Virginia General Assembly. New guidance will include timelines and practices related to the use of Family Partnership Meetings in the development of alternate living arrangements (ALAs) where children are residing in the care of relatives and fictive kin to prevent entry into foster care. Additionally, changes to the manual clarify existing guidance and enhance guidance on meeting the safety, permanency, and well-being of children and families.

The 2024 legislative changes do require an exempt regulatory action to implement the provisions of the legislation and the other changes do not require regulatory action. Additionally, these changes will not increase local costs nor require any state expenditure beyond what was already appropriated.

cc: The Honorable John Littel
Secretary of Health and Human Resources

2

# **FAMILY ENGAGEMENT**

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

2.1	Introduction			
	2.1.1	Definition and purpose	2	
	2.1.2	Practice Model and Practice Profiles for engagement	6	
	2.1.3	Benefits of family engagement	6	
	2.1.4	Core concepts for engagement	7	
	2.1.5	Engagement practices	7	
2.2	Relative search and engagement			
	2.2.1	Definition	8	
	2.2.2	Purpose 8		
	2.2.3	Requirements	9	
2.3	Strategies to find relatives			
	2.3.1	Examples of relative identification and search methods/tools:		
	2.3.2	Non-custodial parents and relatives of non-custodial parent	12	
	2.3.3	Options for non-custodial parent and their relatives	12	
2.4	Engaging fathers			
	2.4.1	Benefits of fatherhood engagement		
	2.4.2	Strategies to engage the father		
	2.4.3	Barriers to father engagement		
		2.4.3.1 Societal Factors	15	
		2.4.3.2 Stereotypes:	16	
		2.4.3.3 Challenges to engaging fathers	16	
	2.4.4	Involving the paternal family in the search process		
2.5	Engagi	ng extended family	18	
	2.5.1	Role of extended family members1		

# July 2024 A. Practice Foundations

	2.5.2	Docume	entation	20
2.6	Special Considerations			
	2.6.1	When pa	arents are not involved in the search process	21
	2.6.2	Involving	g youth in the search process	21
2.7	Family <sub> </sub>	Family partnership meetings		
	2.7.1	A family engagement tool in trauma-informed practice (TIP)22		
	2.7.2	Description and purpose		
	2.7.3	Benefits of using a FPM		
	2.7.4	Critical o	decision points	27
		2.7.4.1	Requested meeting	31
	2.7.5	FPM Pa	rticipants	31
	2.7.6	Widening the family circle		
	2.7.7		he meeting	
		2.7.7.1	Facilitator training/qualifications	35
		2.7.7.2	Staff training	36
		2.7.7.3	Community partner development/training	36
		2.7.7.4	Orientation of GAL/CASA/attorney etc.	36
		2.7.7.5	FPMs require live decision-making during the meeting	36
		2.7.7.6	Planning for the FPM	36
		2.7.7.7	Scheduling	38
		2.7.7.8	Logistical considerations	38
		2.7.7.9	Preparation of FPM attendees	40
		2.7.7.10	Preparing children for possible FPM participation	41
		2.7.7.11	Preparation interview	41
		2.7.7.12	Safety planning	43
		2.7.7.13	Domestic Violence	44
	2.7.8	During tl	he meeting	44
		2.7.8.1	Agenda/stages of a FPM	44
		2.7.8.2	Development of an action plan	47
		2.7.8.3	When to stop the meeting	48
		2.7.8.4	Confidentiality	48
		2.7.8.5	Family-alone time	48
	2.7.9	After the	meeting	49
		2.7.9.1	Debriefing with the LDSS staff	49
		2.7.9.2	Follow-up with the family	49

		2.7.9.3	Follow up with action plan activities	49
		2.7.9.4	Administrative follow-up	49
		2.7.9.5	Documentation	49
		2.7.9.6	The FPM follow-up conference	50
		2.7.9.7	The FPM contingency plans	50
2.8	Use of t	the FPM p	process for additional case decision points	51
	2.8.1	Adult pr	rotective services (APS) cases	51
	2.8.2	Benefits	s 51	
2.9	Child a	nd family	team meetings	51
	2.9.1	Descrip	otion and purpose	51

2

# Family Engagement Guidance

#### 2.1 Introduction

Family engagement is a relationship-based approach to child welfare services that prioritizes the needs of the family, as they define them, to ensure safety, stability, permanency, and family connections. Family engagement guides every interaction with the family, from the first agency contact to the last, enabling a process of building trust in the relationship over time.

In order for family engagement to be successful, agency staff should believe in the potential of the family to create a life in which they thrive and support each other. This belief is important, regardless of the challenging circumstances that brought the family to the agency's attention. The family engagement approach is based upon the idea that the child's well-being is best achieved and sustained in the context of a strong family network. Family members offer a sense of identity, security, and belonging for a child in a unique system that cannot be replicated, as the family passes on their own characteristics, history, and cultural traditions. Family engagement draws upon the strengths of the family and addresses the long-term well-being of the family.

The family engagement practitioner has a significant impact on the family's shifting dynamics. Professionals must remember that not only is every family unique, but every family member is unique as well. Each member of a family may hold a piece of the puzzle that is the solution to a child's need for safety, well-being, and permanency.

Family engagement can provide benefits for all parties involved in the child welfare system. It encourages collaboration, cooperation and communication between families, service providers, and community partners who work in concert to ensure that the dignity and integrity of the family is protected.

#### 2.1.1 Definition and purpose

Family engagement is a family-centered, strength-based approach to partnering with families to achieve desired outcomes. At the optimal practice level, it is the act of engaging, involving, and lifting up the voice of families throughout the child welfare continuum and protecting the family's right to self-determination to the greatest extent possible under the law. Family empowerment allows families to be the drivers of the

decision-making process rather than being told what to do. When family buy-in is achieved, reunification rates are improved and overall family outcomes are better.

Family engagement involves partnering with youth and families in a deliberate manner to make well-informed decisions about safety, stability, permanency, well-being, and lifelong connections. It is an intentional practice that utilizes particular skills to ensure relationships develop. It also supports partnerships between families and child welfare workers. The underlying principle is that when workers are communicating openly and honestly with families, it supports the family's disclosure of family dynamics, culture, and personal experiences. Engagement goes beyond mere involvement; it is about encouraging and empowering families to be their own champions, motivating and empowering youth and families to acknowledge their own underlying needs, positive capacities, and supports. True engagement enables families to take an active role in creating change.

In Child Protective Services (CPS), Foster Care, and Prevention cases, family engagement also involves notifying relatives when a child is or will be placed in foster care, or will be placed in a new foster care home. This entails searching for extended family and community networks, aggressively pursuing leads, discussing roles and resources the family members and significant adults can provide, engaging them in the child's life, and establishing permanent supports and lifelong connections for the child. These efforts continue throughout the life of the case.

Family engagement is important throughout the child welfare continuum to:

- Ensure the child's safety.
- Stabilize the child's family when in crisis.
- Prevent the child's placement in foster care whenever possible.
- Provide supports for the child when foster care placement is necessary.
- Ensure service plans respond to the strengths, needs, and desires of the child and family.
- Reunify the child safely with his or her family when separation is no longer necessary.
- Identify permanent families when the child cannot return home.
- Establish the roles of family members in caring and supporting the child.
- Provide lifelong connections for the child.
- Transition the child to permanency.

 Connect the child and family to post-permanency resources for stability and success in life.

#### 2.1.2 Practice Model and Practice Profiles for engagement

The Virginia Children's Services Practice Model provides core, guiding principles which delineate the scope of services and describe in what fashion they are delivered to families. Commitment to a well-conceived practice model is the first and necessary component of creating a system characterized by improved outcomes. The second critical component is the Practice Profiles, which describe how the model is put into action. Practice Profiles describe the core activities associated with each function of the Practice Model and enable it to be teachable, learnable, and doable. Vision and values are transformed from paper to practice.

There are 11 practice profiles: advocating, assessing, collaborating, communicating, demonstrating cultural and diversity competence, documenting, engaging, evaluating, implementing, partnering, and planning.

The Engaging Profile encompasses all aspects of connecting with youth and families in a deliberate manner to make well-informed decisions about safety, permanency, lifelong connections, and well-being.

## 2.1.3 Benefits of family engagement

Family Engagement can:

- Promote safety, permanency, and well-being outcomes
- Expand planning options
- Improve the quality and focus of parent-child interaction
- Increase placement stability
- Increase family commitment to the plan that's developed
- Improve the timeliness of permanency decisions
- Empower families to make informed choices about services
- Build family decision-making skills
- Improve likelihood of positive outcomes for families
- Increase responsiveness to families by the child welfare system

## 2.1.4 Core concepts for engagement

The focus is on the diligence shown by the team in taking actions to find, engage, and build rapport with the children and families, and overcoming barriers to family participation.

Strategies should reflect the family's language and cultural background and should balance family-centered and strength-based practice principles with the use of protective authority. Team members should:

- Approach the family from a position of respect, empathy and cooperation.
- Engage the family around its strengths and utilize those strengths to address concerns for the health, safety, education, and well-being of the child.
- Actively involve the child and family in the case planning process, including the establishment of goals and objectives in the case plan and any service plan reviews.
- Engage the child and family in decision-making about the choice of services and the reasons why a particular service might be effective.
- Be transparent and encourage information sharing by all parties.
- Support live decision-making as a team.
- Widen family circles to expand available supports.
- Respectfully conclude the relationship when the case is closed or the goals are achieved.

#### 2.1.5 Engagement practices

Effective, collaborative casework relies on the service worker's transparent efforts to continuously engage family members and others as appropriate. Service workers should:

- Utilize trauma-informed interviewing practices.
- Utilize a strengths-based assessment that engages children, youth, and families through their family strengths, capacities, cultural heritage, and extended family resources, e.g., eco-mapping, genogram, family connections chart.

- Provide participants with materials and information so they are fully involved in the process.
- Identify behaviors and conditions that reduce risk and increase protective capacities.
- Use culturally sensitive practice.
- Match the family's and child's strengths and needs with solutions and services.
- Develop mutually agreed upon plans and delivery of practical services that families view as helpful.
- Engage community supports.
- Review, track, and acknowledge progress regularly.
- Determine readiness for key case transition points, such as reunification.
- Provide supports for relapse prevention, as needed.
- Prepare for case closure.

# 2.2 Relative search and engagement

#### 2.2.1 Definition

Relative search and engagement is an evidence-based best practice used to identify a child's family members and other significant adults, who may be involved in developing and carrying out a plan for establishing emotional and legal permanency for the child. It includes establishing or reestablishing relationships between the child, family members, and natural supports. It also determines whether the child is at risk of entering foster care or has entered foster care, and then engages the family members in the decision-making process. Relative search and engagement begins at the first stage of the family's involvement with the child welfare system, and should continue throughout the process.

#### 2.2.2 Purpose

The purpose of engaging a child's non-custodial parent and extended family network is to explore all possible supports that the family can provide for a child. Relatives can offer emotional and concrete supports to the child and family that may allow the family to remain safely together. Involving family members can prevent children from entering foster care or encourage support of children in the event that they do enter

foster care. In addition, relatives can support a child's sense of stability, belonging, and connectedness should an out-of-home placement be necessary. As relatives can offer a variety of supports to the family, parents should be provided the opportunity to discuss extended family members, including a non-custodial parent, in a manner that does not solely focus on utilizing those relatives as an alternative placement. These conversations can be balanced and serve as a critical gateway to ongoing engagement with the relatives and the child by including a discussion of strengths, accomplishments, and positive observations of family interactions.

The engagement of relatives can develop over time and be a gradual conversation when there is no immediate danger present for a child. Early conversations should focus on the value of including relatives in communication and planning as this may assist the parents in correcting areas that have created safety concerns. Ideally, the family should be encouraged to identify and reach out to their extended family members.

If at any point during prevention or child protective services casework, the LDSS considers removing the child from the home, the LDSS is responsible for relative identification, search, location, and assessment to determine whether relatives can serve to prevent the child's removal from the home and entry into care. The search for relatives should occur throughout the life of the case, including if the child enters foster care.

#### 2.2.3 Requirements

Federal and state laws require the involvement of both parents and extended family for children who are at-risk of entering or have entered foster care. The LDSS shall diligently search for adult relatives and other individuals who have significant relationships with the child, including those adult relatives suggested by the child, birth parents or prior custodians (Social Security Act, Title IV, § 471 (a) (29) [42 USC 671]).

CPS may contact relatives without the family's consent, written release, or court order when the LDSS determines that disclosure of information is in the child's best interest and the person has a legitimate interest. The LDSS has authority to contact parents, grandparents, or any other individuals that the LDSS considers a potential caretaker for the child who is involved with child protective services, if the child has to be removed from the parent or custodian (§ 63.2-105; 22 VAC 40-705-160 B; 22 VAC 40-705-10). For additional information, see the Child Protective Services Manual, Section 9, Confidentiality - Release of information to legitimate interests and the Foster Care Manual, Section 2 Engaging the Child, Family, and Significant Adults – Notifying and informing relatives of child removal.

The Fostering Connections to Success and Increasing Adoptions Act of 2008 requires local agencies to identify and locate family members within 30 days of removing a child. LDSS must exercise due diligence to identify and notify in writing all adult relatives that the child has been removed within 30 days of the child being placed in

the custody <u>22VAC40-201-40</u>. Foster Care Placements. This written notice shall occur **within 30 calendar days** after removing a child from the custody of the parent(s). It should be done **within five days** when feasible.

The LDSS may determine it is not in the child's best interests to notify relatives involved in family or domestic violence, who have a barrier crime as listed in § 63.2-1719, or who are listed on the Virginia State Police Sex Offender Registry.

# 2.3 Strategies to find relatives

It is vital that ongoing searches for relatives are conducted early, broadly and consistently. Child welfare workers should conduct searches for relatives not only as a placement option, but also to capitalize on the many roles that relatives can play in supporting children. Searches should not be limited to relatives who can be easily identified, but rather extended to search for a larger network of family members.

In CPS cases, if a removal is **not** being considered, the worker must get written permission from the parents before using relative information to initiate a search or to begin communicating with relatives. In these situations, if a parent does not have a reasonable number of relative connections or does not know how to locate relatives, the LDSS may explore with the parent ways to engage other relatives or supports in service delivery. If the parents give written permission, the relatives of the father and paternal family shall be examined as thoroughly as those of the mother and maternal family.

There are also circumstances when no parental permission is required. Relative information can be requested as part of any intake of child maltreatment reports. Reporters may be able to provide relative information if asked specific questions that prompt them to provide known information.

#### 2.3.1 Examples of relative identification and search methods/tools:

- Interview family members separately, including extended maternal and paternal family members, about their family composition utilizing structured interviewing that intentionally involves them, such as ecomap, genogram or mobility mapping.
- In a guided manner, interview the child, siblings, and previous caretakers about the family.
- Collect information on deceased family members, such as obituaries or death announcements.

- Interview adults who have emotional attachments or connections with the child, such as godparents, friends' parents, teachers, counselors, service workers, coaches, church members, and neighbors.
- Review case records, including information gathered about the family search conducted during the child protective service investigation and the family assessment in Virginia and other states where previous child welfare services were provided.
- Contact the child's school to determine if they have information on emergency contacts for the child or other identified adults who are allowed to pick the child up from school or engage with the school on the child's behalf.
- Talk with LDSS eligibility staff to determine if there are other adults referenced on benefit cases for the child's household.
- Utilize a person locator tool to locate family members and supportive adults.
   All agencies have free use of a person locator through the VDSS. For additional information see person locator tools.
  - The report generated will contain names and contact information for individuals who are associated with the family but are <u>not</u> family members. The information in the report should be reviewed with the family to determine which people are relatives.
  - When the person locator report is the only means of potentially identifying previously unknown relatives, the <u>Possible Relative</u> <u>Notification Form</u> should be used. This form protects the confidentiality of the parents as much as possible.
- General internet search
- Social network searches such as Facebook, Instagram or Snapchat
- Child Support Enforcement
- State Inmate Locator Services- Virginia Dept. of Corrections
- Federal Prison Inmate Locater Services- Federal Bureau of Prisons
- Military Information- USA.gov
- Veteran's Administration

#### 2.3.2 Non-custodial parents and relatives of non-custodial parent

Non-custodial parents and their relatives may also be considered as a placement option for a child that can no longer safely live in their current home. These may be opportunities for families to provide living arrangements for children to alleviate further risk to the child's safety and well-being.

It is important to note that non- custodial parents with parental rights may be engaged in providing a home for a child; however, they cannot be approved as a foster home for their own child.

#### 2.3.3 Options for non-custodial parent and their relatives

These are some examples of ways that the non-custodial parent or other relatives can be involved in a child or family's child welfare case. The non-custodial parent or relative may:

- Assist the custodial parent in the day-to-day care of the child to prevent abuse/neglect or the need for out-of-home placement. This may include help with transportation, finances, food, and other concrete supports.
- Provide emotional support to the custodial parent as they work to address safety concerns within their home.
- Provide emotional support, connections, and concrete supports to children. These may include funding the child's enrollment in and transportation to social and recreational activities, regular visits and outings, homework assistance, participating in school activities, and other child needs.
- Participate in problem-solving and decision-making based upon strengths and needs for families and their children during family partnership meetings.
- Help to identify additional relatives that may provide concrete supports to the family and child at any point in the child welfare process.
- Provide short term periods of care for a child as arranged by the relative and the custodial parent, prior to a child's removal and placement into foster care. For example, caring for the child for a few overnights during the month or on weekends.
- Provide a short-term home for a child as arranged by family members prior to a removal, while the LDSS provides services to assist the

custodial parent/prior custodian in resolving concerns in the home so that the child can return home.

- Provide a permanent home for the child. This may occur prior to foster care entry or by families exploring a parental placement adoption.
  Relatives should be provided with known information about the child's needs (health, emotional, behavioral, etc.) and should clearly understand the long term financial commitment they are making by assuming custody of the child in these situations. The LDSS cannot exclude a relative from becoming a foster home placement for a child because the relative was unable to make the commitment to assume custody of a child prior to foster care entry.
- Become approved as a foster home for the child when a removal becomes necessary. LDSS should provide relatives with information pertaining to the emergency approval process. LDSS should consider relatives as the first option for a child needing a foster home placement. The emergency approval process permits the LDSS to place a child immediately with relatives therefore reducing the trauma associated with removal.
- Help with visitation for the child and the parent during the out-of-home placement when it is safe to do so. This support is an option even if the relative is not the foster home placement.
- Support the foster home placement by engaging with the foster parents. This may include support such as helping with transportation to appointments, supporting the foster parents by having the child for overnight visits, participating in social/recreational activities, etc.

The service worker may assess other individuals for involvement in a family and child's casework process. Relationships with family members should be reconsidered throughout the child's involvement with the child welfare system. Someone who initially was not able to assist the child may become a valuable resource at another time.

# 2.4 Engaging fathers

Historically, societal views and expectations have shaped child welfare legislation and practice. Cultural norms around parenting tend to send the message that parenting is largely the job of mothers. Child welfare agencies have had limited involvement with fathers in the family work that is needed to achieve the safety, permanency, and well-being of children. The primary focus of child welfare workers has been reunifying the child with the mother and engaging the mother's relatives as placement options and supports.

Given the positive impact that fathers can have on their child's life, the service worker should make certain to identify, locate, and engage fathers and paternal kin. The LDSS should focus on ways to engage and involve the father who retains parental rights, regardless of the status of the relationship with the child. Child welfare agencies can promote responsible fatherhood by exploring and addressing barriers to the father's involvement with their child. Failure to conduct early identification, location and opportunities for engagement of the father may result in delayed permanency for children. See Prevention guidance Section 4.5.2 for additional information on connecting with fathers.

#### 2.4.1 Benefits of fatherhood engagement

Research supports the positive impact that fathers have on the lives of their children. It is clear that children do better when their fathers are involved. Fathers who are actively involved in their child's life are more likely to have a close, enduring relationship with their child. Additional benefits of fatherhood engagement include:

- Increases safety, permanency and well-being outcomes for children.
- Supports healthy child development.
- Prevents non-relative foster care.
- Reduces the occurrence of child abuse and neglect.

## 2.4.2 Strategies to engage the father

- Encourage the mother to identify the father early in the case.
- Use diligent efforts to identify, find, communicate with, and engage the father.
- Offer the father the same services and supports that the mother receives, and treat them equally.
- When age appropriate, explore the child's wishes.
- Identify the benefits of the father's involvement for the mother and child.
- Explore the option of the father and paternal family members as a placement, before placing the child in non-relative foster care.
- Involve the father in setting goals in the development of the child's permanency plan, as well as all reviews of the service plan. The father should be encouraged to express his concerns or questions about all services.

- Be honest and transparent with the father by clearly explaining the situation, his role, the role of the service worker, the LDSS expectations, and all relevant policies.
- Try to accommodate the father's schedule when scheduling meetings.
- Address concerns the mother may have regarding the father's involvement.
   Make sure to assess for domestic violence, the risk of the father's involvement to the child and mother, and determine appropriateness of the father's involvement. If the father's involvement is not advised, document why.

## 2.4.3 Barriers to father engagement

Fathers have their own individual challenges, which impact their level of involvement. The following barriers are identified as being significant contributors to fathers not being engaged.

#### 2.4.3.1 Societal Factors

One of the key barriers to father engagement is environmental. These include the father's physical and social settings, education, and legal history. Not accepting or undervaluing the impact of environmental factors that often plague the families with whom we work can be very detrimental to the involvement of fathers in our practice.

Legal status (immigration)

When working with fathers who are refugees, the LDSS should be mindful of their cultural history and experiences. These experiences often include extreme abuse of power by those in authority. Sharing information with strangers may be challenging especially for those who come from communities where there is a distrust of authorities and governmental systems.

Lower education achievement

Engaging fathers with lower education can be difficult. Aside from the personal feelings of embarrassment and self-esteem, these fathers find it difficult to find meaningful employment. Unfortunately, many fathers equate their importance with their ability to provide income.

Criminal Background (Barrier Crimes)

Fathers who have had involvement with the legal system often feel a sense of distrust for those in authority, including child welfare agencies. There is a financial aspect as well. Finding employers that hire men with criminal

backgrounds can be challenging. Incarceration is another barrier that may prevent a father from being included in case planning. Often times if fathers are not physically available, service workers exclude them from the process.

Lack of resources (housing & employment)

Fathers with low or no income, who cannot provide resources for the family, may find it easier to remain absent from the family. In some cases, the mother and the children are able to access services and benefits easier if the father is absent or reported as absent.

## 2.4.3.2 Stereotypes:

The following negative stereotypes may create barriers to a father's involvement:

- Fathers do not want to be involved in their children's lives.
- Single parent homes are an issue for minorities.
- Men who didn't have fathers during their childhood will not make good fathers.
- Fathers have no idea what they're doing when it comes to raising children.
- Fathers don't enjoy spending time with their children.
- Fathers can't be nurturing.
- Fathers can't care for young children.

#### 2.4.3.3 Challenges to engaging fathers

#### Service Worker:

- Prior experiences can often influence the likelihood of engaging fathers when new cases are assigned.
- Interpreting the father's negative feelings towards the mother or child welfare system as a risk to the child.
- Misinterpreting communication and parenting styles.
- Wanting to honor the mother's wishes not to contact the father or upset the current household family dynamic.

#### Courts:

- Engaged fathers can disappear from the lives of their children after custody proceedings, or after the imposition of enforcement of a child support obligation.
- Fathers who litigate aggressively for custody or visitation may retreat from the lives of their children in the aftermath of court where the judge rules against them.
- Court orders or mandates prohibiting contact with the mother or child.
- Limited legal avenues for mothers who want to support father-child relationships when the father is absent.
- Court for child support enforcement seeks child support collection but can
  work to the detriment of healthy father-child engagement. The court can
  order child support payment, but cannot mandate engagement.

#### School:

- Unavailability of fathers who serve as the family's primary source of income.
- Fathers may live outside of the home. They may not be considered as important as the mothers. They may be difficult to reach or may not be accessible.
- School personnel may be hesitant to involve the father when there is conflict between the mother and the father.
- Fathers with unstable or unsafe housing conditions may be less likely to invest time and what little resources they have into transportation, meetings, etc.

## **LDSS History and Culture:**

- Lack of male child welfare staff.
- The father's negative experience of support services and distrust of social services.
- Negative biases many professionals have about fathers.
- Lack of father-specific programming offered or appropriate outreach to fathers.

 The child welfare system has been focused on mothers to the exclusion of fathers for most of its history.

#### 2.4.4 Involving the paternal family in the search process

In situations where fathers are not actively involved in their child's lives, the paternal family members can be important sources of support for children and youth. Effective relative search includes paternal family resources as an integral part of the process. Beyond paternal networks, it is important to cast a wide net to explore all possible sources of support for children. Current policies help to ensure that searches give equal weight to fathers and paternal relatives as they do to maternal relatives.

As the service worker identifies family members and significant adults, the service worker should explore opportunities for reconnecting and re-engaging them in the child's life. See Section 2.5.1. This will provide the child with more support during the child welfare service delivery and beyond.

# 2.5 Engaging extended family

Relationships with family members and other adults should be reconsidered throughout the child's involvement with the child welfare system. The child's needs and desires, and a family member's circumstances, may change over time. Someone who initially was not able to assist the child may be a valuable resource at another time.

#### The service worker should:

- Help the child determine how relationships will be maintained with different individuals over time, with consideration to the child's developmental level.
- Engage appropriate family members and significant individuals in the child's life, including the birth mother and birth father, consistent with the child's safety, interests, and desires.
- Candidly discuss with family members and significant individuals, the specific strengths and needs of the child, as appropriate.
- Identify the specific roles and resources they can provide the child.
- Encourage family members and significant individuals to connect and maintain involvement with the child, as appropriate to the child's needs.
- Invite the family members to discuss ways to be involved in the child's life, including the possibility of becoming a foster or adoptive parent for the child.

- Request assistance in locating relatives who may be willing to be involved in the child's life, including the possibility of becoming a foster or adoptive parent for the child.
- Explain the legal options available to relatives for the placement and care
  of the child.
- Describe the requirements for becoming a foster or adoptive family including the process for emergency approvals.
- Provide information on the types of services and supports available for children placed with foster or adoptive families.
- Explain the permanency options that may no longer be available if the relatives do not respond to the written notice.
- Provide contact information for LDSS staff responsible for responding to the relatives' interest in caring for the child.

For individuals who have been identified as relatives of a child in foster care, the sample Relative Notification Letter should be used, as it contains all required language.

A copy of the written communication shall be kept in the child's case file. The date the written notice was sent and the date(s) any relatives responded shall be recorded in OASIS. The reasons for not notifying a specific relative(s) shall also be documented.

## 2.5.1 Role of extended family members

Family members and significant individuals can provide important connections and support for a child and their family at any point during the child welfare service delivery. Relatives can help provide natural support to a family that is experiencing difficulty in safely parenting their child at home. They can help the child through prevention, placement, permanency, and throughout adulthood. Parents with strong and supportive extended family are better able to meet the daily challenges of parenting, working, and household management. In CPS/prevention cases, relatives can provide a safe temporary caregiving option, i.e. safety plan or transfer of custody.

In order to assist the process, family members or other individuals may:

- Provide information and leads on relatives and significant adults.
- Serve as bridges to help make connections with other individuals.
- Provide knowledge of the family's cultural traditions and practices.

- Identify the child, family, and community's strengths, supports, and resources.
- Help problem-solve to meet the child's needs.
- Participate in school activities or invite the child to participate in family and social events.
- Connect personally with the child on a regular, ongoing basis through visits, phone calls, email, texts, and social networking.
- Provide emotional support or mentoring for the child.
- Participate in Family Partnership Meetings (FPM).
- Help to develop and implement a plan to meet the child's needs for safety, permanence, and well-being.
- Provide transportation, financial resources, employment, housing, or respite/temporary care for the caregivers.
- Serve as placement resources.
- Provide a permanent family for the child.
- Provide lifelong connections for the child.
- Help to prepare youth over age 14 for a successful transition to adulthood.
- Provide any needed post-permanency supports to ensure that the child or youth is successful in the future.

Involving relatives in a child's case should be based on the circumstances of the family. The LDSS should thoughtfully consider how and when to engage other family members. In some circumstances, the LDSS may choose not to engage a non-custodial parent or particular relative because such involvement presents safety concerns or may be significantly detrimental to a child's well-being. Additionally, if the child has entered foster care, such involvement may not support a stable permanency outcome for the child. If the decision is made not to engage a specific relative/s the LDSS should document the reasoning behind their decision in OASIS.

#### 2.5.2 Documentation

A wide variety of tools are available for use throughout the family engagement process. The VDSS has promoted a specific tool for documenting relative identification, search efforts, or engagement work. The LDSS shall document relative

searches in the CPS, foster care and prevention record. This will include documentation in the I/I screen for investigations and family assessment and the diligent search screen for any open case. The LDSS may use other tools to support both the engagement process and documentation of this work.

# 2.6 Special Considerations

#### 2.6.1 When parents are not involved in the search process

There can be numerous challenges to engaging parents in the search process. They may not trust the child welfare system. Some parents may be unreceptive and/or nonresponsive. When parents have feelings of inadequacy, are suspicious of child welfare professionals, or are unsure about the value of their contributions, barriers are created. Service workers should continue to pursue parental involvement throughout the process.

## 2.6.2 Involving youth in the search process

The process of finding family and lifelong connections should be conducted according to the desires and needs of the youth, consistent with the youth's developmental level. They should be involved as soon as possible in the search process, taking into account their circumstances and best interests.

Strong connections with family members can have a significant impact on a youth's permanency and sense of belonging. These connections can be identified by asking young people to identify those individuals who are important to them, where they spend holidays, and where they feel safe.

# 2.7 Family partnership meetings

Virginia's FPM model is based on the team decision- making (TDM) model developed by Annie E. Casey Family to Family Initiative. While there are a variety of family group decision-making (FGDM) models, the VDSS will provide guidance, support, and technical assistance on the FPM model and process. The FPM model, when faithfully implemented, provides a powerful, trauma-informed, engagement tool for partnering with families and other support networks.

The FPM is a team approach for partnering with family members and other support networks in decision-making throughout the family's involvement with the child welfare system. The FPM allows for a transparent, genuine, facilitated discussion around agency and family concerns. It focuses the group on co-discovering and developing functional strengths and protective capacity that are utilized in the creation of the FPM Action Plan. The FPM model and process assists the family, service worker, and support network by utilizing a trauma-lens to identify and assess needs. These must be met to achieve safety, well-being, permanency, and life-long connections for the child and family. The goal in each FPM is to reach consensus on a live-decision

regarding placement, and to create a plan of change which protects the child in the least intrusive, or restrictive environment.

#### 2.7.1 A family engagement tool in trauma-informed practice (TIP)

Investment in appropriately utilizing the FPM and faithfully implementing it is actively contributing to a Virginia that is trauma-informed at each level of engagement with family, children, and professionals. A trauma-informed system acknowledges the widespread impact of trauma and understands the diverse paths involved in healing. It recognizes the signs and symptoms of trauma in clients, staff, and others individuals involved in the system. It responds by fully integrating knowledge about trauma into policies, procedures, and practices.

Although trauma-informed practice and family engagement are often presented as distinct, both are a part of a continuum of effective child welfare practice. Research and experience has repeatedly shown that creating trust-based relationships with families through engagement is a cornerstone of effective practice. Family engagement is founded on the principle of communicating openly and honestly with families. It supports disclosure of cultural and family dynamics, as well as personal experiences in order to meet the individual needs of every family and child. Engagement goes beyond mere involvement. It is about motivating and empowering families to recognize their own underlying needs, strengths, protective capacities, and support network. In doing so, they take an active role in making progress toward their goals.

With TIP and family engagement, you are not utilizing two separate practices. You are intentionally applying family engagement skills to address and respond to trauma. The FPM model is a family engagement tool, which is easily incorporated into a trauma-informed practice.

This section of guidance will provide support, direction and tools regarding the FPM model and process used by local agencies as applied to children, youth, families, the community and the public child welfare agency.

## 2.7.2 Description and purpose

The FPM is a relationship-focused process that provides structure for decision-making. The model creates an opportunity for open and creative discussion focused on safety and stability for the child and family. The model is comprised of six distinct stages and is facilitated by a trained individual that is not, and has not been, connected to the child or family in any other capacity. This process empowers both the child's family and community through a genuine partnership with caregivers, providers and community partners.

#### Meetings are held:

- For all decisions involving prevention of out-of-home placements in CPS families assessed at "very high" or "high" risk of abuse or neglect.
- Prior to a child's removal from a birth or adoptive family.
- Prior to a change of placement.
- Prior to a change of goal.

The FPM can also be convened at any time in the process of providing services. This may be requested by the birth, foster or adoptive family, legal guardian, or by agency staff. See Section 2.7.4 Critical Decision Points for further details.

#### The FPM should:

- Include birth parents or caregiver, youth, other significant adults identified by the birth parents or youth, and neighborhood-based community representatives, all of whom are invited by the local agency.
- Be led by a skilled, immediately accessible, and neutral facilitator (may not be the family's service worker or supervisor) who has completed the required: CWS4020, Engaging Families and Building Trust-Based Relationships and CWS4030, FPM Approved Facilitator training.
- Be documented. Information about each meeting, including participants, location, and recommendations is collected in OASIS and ultimately linked to data on child and family outcomes, in order to ensure continuing selfevaluation of the FPM process and its effectiveness.
- Include natural supports. As the course of a child's life may be forever
  altered in one decision, it is crucial that all natural supports are present,
  especially those involved in possible removal of the child. The goal of the
  FPM process is to bring as many options and life-long supports for the child
  and family to the table.

The FPM is also used as a valuable tool for creating sustainable and transparent service plans for children in foster care. The FPM should be held prior to the dispositional hearing to co-develop the service plan with the family and establish the primary foster care goal and concurrent goal. Holding the FPM prior to writing the foster care plan or review allows genuine input and co-creation with the family—a tenet of TIP. The entire team is then able to provide input and gives everyone the opportunity to discuss any concerns/needs and genuinely explore the family's strengths. The family and team are also fully aware of what information will be shared with the court. This is another foundational principle of TIP.

In the event that the FPM is held immediately prior to the removal or within five days after the removal, a Child and Family Team Meeting (CFTM) may substitute for the FPM to develop the initial foster care plan. See <u>Section 2.9</u> Child and family team meetings for further details. Again, the FPM should also be held prior to all review and permanency planning hearings to determine the appropriateness of the goal (the outcome of the meeting may or may not be a change of goal), and to determine whether changes are needed in the provision of services.

## 2.7.3 Benefits of using a FPM

The FPM improves the decision-making process by including families, service workers, foster families, private agencies, and support networks. When families are genuinely engaged and treated with respect, they contribute more effectively to the identification of their child and family's needs. Being a part of the decision-making process, families are more likely to participate in services to keep their family together, and to complete tasks in order to have their child safely returned home. By ensuring the family, service worker, and team all have the same information in the FPM regarding safety concerns and family strengths, the team is best able to plan for the safety and well-being of the child.

Establishing the team early in the process, either at the prevention stage of service provision or prior to a child needing to be removed, can accomplish the following:

#### Family:

- Expect consistent trauma-informed practice regardless of how they enter the system.
- Receive increased protection for the child by developing a specific, individualized safety plan.
- Allow the family to proactively identify supports and make plans, should a crisis occur.
- Reduce the trauma of removal and plan the first steps of reunification for the child whose need for safety requires separation from the family. This can be done with the understanding and agreement developed through the FPM.
- Achieve permanency more readily when the family and their support network join professionals in deciding what services and interventions would best meet the child's co-identified needs.
- Establish and maintain a positive working relationship with the birth parents and child.

- Connect the parents and family more efficiently to local services and support networks.
- Contribute to the development of long-term community safety nets for the family by connecting them to support networks within their own neighborhood.

#### Staff:

- Support the supervisor, service worker and family by making placement decisions the responsibility of a larger group within the agency and community.
- Provide a venue where the LDSS staff can be supported by removing the impact of their own personal biases and cultural perspectives on lifechanging decision making.
- Implement a transparent process to support the agency's responsibility to keep children safe with parents, family, and the local community. This is done by partnering with the family, extended family, neighborhood advocates, community-based providers, and additional child welfare staff members in decisions regarding the safety of the child.
- Provide a venue for supervisors and service workers to clarify and ensure understanding around legal principles, guidance, agency policy, and laws.
- Coach service workers of the possible challenges that may arise in the FPM. This is done by supervisors lending additional support.
- Provide an opportunity for new or inexperienced service workers to learn from seasoned, skilled facilitators, as they model effective family-engaging behavior and trauma-informed best practice, to address challenging situations.

#### Agency:

- Reframe the family, professional and community's view of the child welfare agency by clarifying the role of child protection services.
- Redefine the child welfare agency's role of assisting communities and families to develop interventions to keep at-risk children safe, and minimize

the public perception of social services workers as either child-snatchers or workers who return children to dangerous and dysfunctional families.

- Develop and sustain more transparent, consistent and trauma-informed practices to ensure reasonable efforts are made to prevent out-of-home placements in each case.
- Operationalize a principle of trauma-informed practice by giving family and children a voice and a choice regarding placement decisions, support and services.
- Support agencies in placing only children who need to be in foster care by balancing trauma of separation from family with other factors, during the FPM.
- Use a trauma-informed lens where relatives are brought to the table and considered first, if placement in foster care is necessary.
- Implement a more accountable and understandable decision-making process to families and the community.
- Develop a specific, individualized intervention plan that has support from a broad-based group (family, extended family, agency workers, private providers, community, etc.), and not just the service worker.
- Improve internal agency cooperation, communication and teamwork by including staff from all divisions such as child welfare, benefits and adult services.

#### Community:

- Facilitate the development of long-term, community-based plans with support networks for families and children that can exist after social services are no longer involved.
- Achieve clear and transparent communication among service providers, agency workers and families. This facilitates conversations where shared visions and plans are co-developed and understood.
- Operate with the notion that services designed in cooperation and codevelopment with families and communities are more effective.

- Involve foster parents as team members and assist them in developing ongoing, honest and positive communication with biological parents, thereby leading to more stable foster care placements.
- Engage foster parents and supportive members of their community in decision-making throughout the process, in order to have a safer, quicker, and more lasting reunification.
- Include the family, private providers, and community representatives in a discussion regarding children's safety and stability.
- Understand that when the family, community agencies, and foster parents
  participate in decision-making with child welfare workers, they learn more
  about the complexities of meeting children's needs. They learn first-hand
  that while children's safety remains the highest priority, children can be retraumatized by being separated from their families.

#### 2.7.4 Critical decision points

The FPM is required to be held for every family involved with the child welfare agency at these five (5) critical decision points:

- Prior to removing a child, whether emergency or planned, and prior to the creation of a PCSPA.
- Once a CPS investigation or family assessment has been completed and the family is identified as "very high" or "high" risk and the child is at risk of out-of-home placement or if an extension of a Parent Child Safety Placement Agreement (PCSPA) is needed.
- Prior to any change of placement for a child already in care, including a disruption in an adoptive placement.
- Prior to the development of a foster care plan for the foster care review hearing and permanency planning hearing. The purpose is to discuss permanency options and concurrent planning, as well as the foster care goal.
- When a meeting is requested by the parent (birth, foster, adoptive, or legal guardian), child, or service worker to address one of the four decision points above.

## **Emergency or planned removal**

The LDSS should schedule the FPM when the worker assesses the child's safety to be in jeopardy or at risk of removal or out of home placement. However, safety concerns are paramount and necessary action to address safety issues shall not be delayed. The FPM should be scheduled **within 24 hours** after safety issues have been identified and the agency is considering removal. Emergency removal, or the imminent risk of emergency removal, prompts the need to convene the FPM. If the child has already entered foster care, the FPM must occur before the **five-day** court hearing in cases after the emergency removal. For those children who have not entered care but are at imminent risk of removal, the FPM must be held within 5 business days of a safety assessment with a "conditionally unsafe" result and prior to the creation of a Parental Child Safety Placement Agreement (PCSPA). The purpose of the meeting is to facilitate planning to determine whether:

- The child can remain in the home safely with services, or the child return safely home with services; or
- There will be a Parental Child Safety Placement Agreement (PCSPA); or
- The agency should file for custody and facilitate placement- either kinship foster care or foster care in a non-relative placement.

During the FPM, the LDSS shall fully inform the family of all options for the care of the child. The FPM shall be used to inform the PCSPA and the PCSPA shall not be created without an FPM having first occurred. Based on the needs and strengths identified in the FPM, the action plan must outline the responsibilities of the child's parents, guardians, or legal custodians, the caregiver, and the LDSS. This shall include:

- A plan for how the caregiver will access services for the child;
- Plans for family time;
- Services that will be provided to parents, caregivers, and children;
- Requirements for LDSS worker visits; and
- The date on which the PCSPA will terminate.

## Very high or high risk child assessment

This FPM should be scheduled when the service worker assesses the child at "very high" or "high" risk of abuse or neglect, <u>and</u> the child is at risk for out of home placement in those families who will be or are receiving ongoing services. These meetings are scheduled to develop the plan and services to prevent the out of home placement and identifies the circumstances under which a removal might be

considered. The team should convene as soon as possible or within 30 days of initiating services, and prior to the development of the on-going service plan.

When a family has a Parental Child Safety Placement Agreement (PCSPA) in place, a new FPM shall be conducted prior to the extension or termination of a PCSPA and prior to any court hearing regarding the PCSPA. The FPM shall be used to develop the agreement and to address whether the child should be returned home, the PCSPA should be extended, or the LDSS should seek court action. If a child cannot safely return home to their parent or legal guardian at the end of a PCSPA, the LDSS shall ensure all options for the child's care are discussed in the FPM, to include;

- Foster care;
- Kinship foster care; and
- The transfer of temporary custody to the caregiver.

## Placement preservation/change of placement

The FPM should be requested before the child is transitioned from one placement to another. The meeting should be scheduled ideally when:

- Chronic or recurring problems in the placement are evident, but no later than when potential disruption of the foster or adoptive placement is recognized.
- Safety issues exist.
- A move from the current placement is believed necessary to benefit the child.
- A youth is beginning the transition to independent living, legal emancipation, and aging out of foster care or adult foster care.

This can be at the request of the child, birth parent, legal guardians, foster parents, adoptive parents, or the agency. If the situation is urgent, the meeting should be scheduled within 48 hours of the request. If the meeting is to discuss a change in placement, it should be scheduled within **5 business days**.

# Prior to foster care review hearing / permanency review hearing / concurrent planning

The purpose is to discuss permanency options and concurrent planning, as well as the foster care goal. Concurrent planning should be used for all foster care cases to ensure that if reunification cannot be achieved within the time frame permitted by law, the child will still achieve permanency promptly. In most cases, the concurrent plan will be placement with a relative with subsequent transfer of custody or adoption. The Adoption and Safe Families Act (ASFA) allows the LDSS to engage in concurrent planning while making reasonable efforts to reunite the family. Concurrent planning replaces sequential planning in foster care by simultaneously exploring possible relative options and/or identifying a resource family that can serve as both a foster and adoptive family to a child.

- Reunification: The team recognizes the progress that the parent/former guardians have made in their ability to protect the child and meet the child's needs. The risk level is reduced such that the team is comfortable with recommending to the court that the goal of return home be continued or custody be transferred to the parent/former guardian. The team outlines the services and supports that the family will continue to access to ensure sustained progress.
- Placement with relatives or Kinship Guardianship: This meeting should be scheduled when the service worker determines that the plan for reunification has not been successful, efforts to revise the plan have been made and the team determines that the progress by parents has not been sufficient to reduce risk. At this meeting the need for a change in the goal for the child would be discussed. This meeting should be scheduled within 2 weeks of the request by any party for the meeting and before a change in goal occurs and before any court filing. To consider Kinship Guardianship, the goal of adoption must also have been found to not be in the child's best interests.
- Adoption by relatives or non-relatives: This meeting should be scheduled when the criteria in the above goals have been met and the service worker has explored possible options for placement with a relative. The meeting should be scheduled within 2 weeks of the request by any party for the meeting and before a change in goal occurs and before any court filing.
- Permanent Foster Care: This meeting should be scheduled when the
  criteria in the above goals have been met and the service worker has
  exhausted possible options for placement with a relative and adoption. The
  meeting should be scheduled within 2 weeks of the request by any party for
  the meeting and before a change in goal occurs and before any court filing.
- Aging out of Foster Care/Transition to Fostering Futures: For all youth approaching age 18, a Family Partnership Meeting (FPM) should be held to facilitate the development of a 90-day transition plan whether there is reason to believe the youth will exit care at 18 or not. The transition planning process should include discussion about the benefits to the youth of continuing to receive services beyond age 18. Information about the

Fostering Futures program and the opportunity for the youth to participate upon turning 18 or at any point prior to turning 21 should be provided to the youth in writing. The 90-day transition plan shall be directed by the youth, and shall be as detailed as the youth chooses. This plan shall document the specific goals and needs for the youth to successfully transition from foster care services to independence. The planning process should engage the youth's family and the youth's team.

#### 2.7.4.1 Requested meeting

The FPM can be requested by the parent (birth, foster, adoptive, or legal guardian), youth, or service worker to address one of the four decision points above. A team meeting can be utilized to address other issues not related to the four decisions points.

#### 2.7.5 FPM Participants

The FPM should include birth parents, youth, other significant parties identified by the birth parents and youth or agency, and a neighborhood-based community representative.

Each FPM convened at the critical decision points after a child's removal should include all of the team members invited to previous meetings and should include the foster and/or adoptive parents of the child so that the birth parents and current caregivers can begin to build and/or strengthen relationships to ensure that the child achieves timely permanency. Efforts should be made to ensure that there are more natural supports present at the meeting than service providers. These should be people who can help maintain safety and stability after social services is no longer involved.

Participants and their respective roles in the FPM are described below:

• Facilitator. This individual is trained to lead the group through a solution-focused process. The FPM is facilitated by a trained individual who is not the service worker for the child or family, or the supervisor of the case. The facilitator is responsible for keeping the group focused and moving through the decision-making process and allowing family members to actively participate. The facilitator ensures the voices of parents and youth are heard and that all team members have a clear understanding of what is being discussed. The facilitator communicates with the service worker, child, and family to identify any potential emotional or physical safety concerns that may impact the quality of the meeting. When the child is present, the facilitator remains aware of their well-being, promotes a safe and protective environment, and ensures clarification is provided to the child, when needed. At the end of the meeting, the facilitator provides a summary report to participants outlining decisions, action steps, and any follow-up needed.

The facilitator should ensure adherence to model fidelity and integrity to the process.

• Birth parents/custodial caregiver. The birth parents are recognized as the experts on their family's needs and strengths. Their presence and involvement is integral to the meeting. For foster care cases, the FPM may proceed without the birth parents as long as other family members are present; however, there should be careful thought and consideration given to determining whether to have the meeting without the birth parents in attendance. In particular, the agency should decide whether the participation of other family members will lead to effective decisions, or if the meeting should be rescheduled in order to include birth parents.

In CPS or prevention cases, there are circumstances when continuing the FPM without the birth parents is permissible. These circumstances include when the parents refuse to attend the FPM, the agency is unable to locate the parents after numerous attempts have been made, or the agency has located family members and natural supports who are available for placement planning for the child. If the goal of the FPM is family reunification, it is not appropriate to have the FPM without the reunifying parent(s) present. In order to develop a successful transition plan with the parents, open dialogue between the team and reunifying parents must take place. If the purpose of the FPM is the creation or the extension of a Parental Child Safety Placement Agreement (PCSPA), the FPM should not proceed without the parents present. The PCSPA is a voluntary agreement with parents and should not be developed without active participation from the parents.

Service worker connected to the family. The service worker first talks with his or her supervisor to determine whether the FPM is needed for the child or family. The service worker is responsible for making the referral for the FPM. They relay all relevant information to the facilitator, including the purpose of the meeting and any potential physical or emotional safety concerns that may impact the meeting. In addition, they ensure both the maternal and paternal family are invited to the meeting, as well as all individuals that are involved with the family. The service worker is prepared to provide information to participants about the meeting purpose and provide any information about previous services received by the family. They are responsible for making a decision in the absence of a consensus or if safety concerns are evident. If it is determined that an individual cannot participate due to safety reasons, they talk with the facilitator to determine strategies for participation, i.e., conference call or separate meeting. The service worker prepares the family for the meeting ahead of time by explaining the FPM process and discussing concerns with them. They will prepare the family to discuss and express concerns and strengths during

the meeting. Finally, if needed, they should determine whether child care arrangements are needed for the FPM.

- Child(ren)/Youth. In deciding whether or not a child should participate, the service worker considers the child's developmental and chronological age and the parents' suggestions and concerns, and consults with others that have a working knowledge of the child's capacity, such as a therapist or counselor. There is a presumption that older youth will always participate unless there is a sound reason for them not to. It is recommended that youth nine years old or older, unless otherwise determined, participate in FPMs. This does not preclude involving youth below the age of nine if the service worker, in consultation with others, believes they have the capacity to participate. All children and youth are engaged in locating natural supports and consulted about meeting participants. Whether physically present or not in the FPM, children and youth's thoughts and wishes will be included in the FPM process.
- Extended family and non-relative supports. Both maternal and paternal
  relatives as well as non-relative supports are invited by youth, parents, and
  the service worker as supports, to assist, and to be a resource. Their
  participation should be supported and encouraged. Extended family
  members are also asked about other individuals involved with the family
  who may be a potential support.
- Members chosen by the youth. Youth 14 years of age and older shall be given the opportunity to choose up to two members of the team that are not their service worker or their foster parent. The agency may reject the individual chosen by the youth only if it has reason to believe that the individual will be damaging to the FPM process or traumatizing to the youth or other participants. This must be discussed with the youth and team, and the reasons for exclusion must be fully documented. Believing an individual "will not act in the best interest of the youth" is not necessarily grounds for exclusion as there may be times the team needs to address and work through this individual's behavior and impact on the youth's life in the FPM with supports and structure present. There are circumstances wherein the exclusion of a participant may be appropriate, but this will require transparency with the youth and family.
- Current caregivers (kin, fictive kin, foster). These individuals are seen
  as key team members who assist in providing information regarding the
  child's adjustment, progress, strengths, and needs. They also help with
  developing ideas and reaching a decision. These individuals are prepared
  to engage birth parents in developing plans to support the child and
  reunification, if that is the goal. Under no circumstances should current
  caregivers meet birth parents in the FPM for the first time. Meeting in the

FPM for the first time can be damaging to the birth parents' and current caregiver's connection due to the sensitive nature of topics discussed. If time before the FPM does not allow for multiple interactions, an icebreaker meeting should be scheduled prior to the FPM. At this meeting, introductions can take place and both parties can engage in a meaningful, productive manner where they can focus on the child's immediate needs and how they can work together to meet them. In this icebreaker meeting, the current caregiver should ask for specific information about the child from the birth parents such as routines, favorite things, and medical needs. Current caregivers may ask questions about cultural traditions and other information that will help care for the child. Having these conversations PRIOR to the FPM can increase productive discussions between current caregivers and birth parents, and decrease anxiety for both parties during the FPM.

- Supervisor. The supervisor of the service worker connected to the family
  is responsible for being knowledgeable of the case. The supervisor should
  support the worker and provide coaching prior to and during the meeting.
  The supervisor serves as the expert about the process for accessing
  various services within their locality and ensures that all agency "nonnegotiables" (issues that must be addressed by law, policy, or court orders)
  are addressed.
- Community partners. These individuals are defined by their identity as a
  member of the family's community whether based on neighborhood,
  ethnicity, religion, school, or other connection. They are invited by the
  agency and/or the birth parents, based on existing partnership to provide
  support, resource expertise, and an external perspective to decisionmaking. Their presence in the meeting is agreed to by parents.
- Service providers. These are persons currently or previously involved with the family who come to the meeting prepared to discuss current or previous services provided to the child and/or family and any current or future recommended service needs.
- Guardian ad litem (GAL) and court-appointed special advocate (CASA)
  volunteers. These court-appointed representatives responsible for
  representing the child's best interest are invited to the FPM. These
  individuals often have useful information that can help inform the family
  engagement process. GALs (parent's or child's) can also give guidance and
  set parameters around legal issues that may be discussed during the
  meeting.
- Other LDSS staff. This group may include home finding, independent living, family preservation staff, adoption staff, prevention staff, adult

services staff, benefits worker, VIEW workers or others available to provide expertise/information depending on the purpose of the meeting and the type of FPM.

## 2.7.6 Widening the family circle

"Widening the Family Circle" refers to diligent efforts made to locate and engage extended family members and support network to participate in the FPM process. Rather than relying solely on who the family initially identifies to participate in the meeting, effort is made to explore additional relatives including: grandparents, cousins, aunts, uncles, neighbors, friends, mentors, pastors, godparents, and family members of siblings who only have one parent in common.

Family members should be engaged and encouraged to identify additional family members and resources. The FPM model seeks to help families come together in their common interest of planning for the safety, well-being and permanency of the child. Solution-focused family engagement interviewing skills may help families see the potential benefits of widening the family circle.

Given the maternally focused nature of the child welfare system, special emphasis on identifying, locating and engaging fathers and paternal kin is necessary.

## 2.7.7 Before the meeting

Preparation is essential for a successful FPM and to support participants in reaching a consensus. It is the responsibility of the LDSS to identify someone in the agency who will ensure all participants are prepared and guide them through the process. Meetings will be most productive when the child and family are prepared by the service worker prior to the FPM. Prior to the meeting, this individual will have discussed and reviewed concerns and identified strengths to be discussed in the meeting. The family and other team members must also be prepared for the FPM process, e.g. what the meeting will look like, the structure, meeting expectations, etc.

## 2.7.7.1 Facilitator training/qualifications

The FPM facilitator should have a post-secondary education and possess knowledge and experience of the child welfare system. It is also recommended that they are familiar with prevention, CPS and foster care guidance. An approved facilitator should demonstrate the skills necessary to assess physical and psychological safety, understand conflict resolution, and have the ability to manage the process and structure of the FPM. The FPM facilitator is required to complete training and maintain expertise in all aspects of the FPM model and how to apply it when working with families. The minimum training requirements for approved facilitator include: CWS4020, Engaging Families and Building Trust-Based Relationships and CWS4030, Family Partnership Meeting

Facilitator Training: <u>Virginia Learning Center</u>. It is the responsibility of the LDSS to support the ongoing training and development of their facilitators.

#### 2.7.7.2 Staff training

It is essential that service workers receive training to help clarify their roles in the FPM process, including the basic principles of family engagement. All service workers are required to complete: CWS4020, Engaging Families and Building Trust-Based Relationships. The LDSS supervisors should assess when service workers may need additional support and training and assist them in acquiring and maintaining skills and knowledge on how to successfully engage families.

## 2.7.7.3 Community partner development/training

Orientation for the various community partners, including legal professionals, should be offered to help them understand the FPM philosophy and the importance of partnership and collaboration. Orientation can provide clarification to community partners of their roles and the importance of their participation. In order to address any possible staff turnover, it is important to offer on-going orientation to support the knowledge and development of new staff.

### 2.7.7.4 Orientation of GAL/CASA/attorney etc.

Orientation provided to legal professionals can offer an explanation of the FPM purpose and process. It can also clarify that the FPM is not a legal process.

## 2.7.7.5 FPMs require live decision-making during the meeting

It is important that decisions for children and their families are made during the FPM. Live decision-making empowers families to have a voice, provide their input, and contribute to making decisions. It allows families, staff, and community partners to work collaboratively in determining custody and placement as well as identifying community supports, services, and permanency for a child. Outcomes should not be previously determined by the worker. It is understood that workers may have ideas and recommendations. This is different from concrete decisions. It is vital that the service worker is not making decisions prior to the FPM and not using the FPM to merely inform the participants of what has already been decided.

## 2.7.7.6 Planning for the FPM

The facilitator prepares for the FPM by thinking about their own assumptions regarding those attending the meeting and their participation. Throughout the FPM process, the facilitator uses a reflective, introspective approach to identify their values and potential biases. The goal is to be fair and equitable to all

participants. Facilitators are also encouraged to consult with their supervisors to work through any concerns.

Each LDSS will develop a protocol around making referrals for the FPM process and disseminate the information to staff. The referral information to be provided by the service worker to the facilitator will include at a minimum: demographic information about the family, the identified decision point (or purpose of the meeting) (i.e., high-risk, IL, transitional meeting, placement disruption), safety concerns, information about any pending criminal charges or outstanding court orders, and any former or current domestic violence concerns. Referrals for the FPM may also be submitted by request to the LDSS by family members and service providers.

The service worker and facilitator will remain in communication throughout the FPM preparation process. They will address the following:

- The purpose for convening the meeting.
- The service worker's perception of the family's strengths and needs.
- The service worker's perception of the family's desired outcomes for the meeting.
- Complete the initial assessment of the risk and safety of all participants.
- The agency's position or developing position on pending matters.
- Ensure that any new case developments regarding agency decisions are shared by the service worker with the family prior to the meeting. The family must not be surprised at any time during the FPM.
- Logistical concerns.
- Potential need to exclude certain individuals from part, or all, of the meeting, for safety reasons.
- Provisions in any and all existing court orders and legal concerns, if any.
- Whether the service worker or any family member have any apprehension about full disclosure of their concerns regarding the child and family.

After the referral has been made, and prior to the meeting, if there are significant changes in case circumstances during the preparation phase, the service worker will promptly notify the facilitator. Together they will assess the impact of the

changes on the family and the FPM process and make accommodations, if necessary. Some examples include: new safety concerns that may have arisen, a child may have entered foster care due to an emergency removal after the referral was made, additional relatives have been identified during the preparation process, or participants have become unavailable to attend.

The service worker will share all information they have regarding physical and emotional safety concerns that may impact the participants and the quality of the meeting. The facilitator has the sole responsibility to make all safety planning decisions after consultation with others, including whether accommodations can be made to ensure safety, or if it is not safe to proceed with the FPM.

### 2.7.7.7 Scheduling

Scheduling the FPM can be challenging due to the busy and conflicting schedules of participants. Effort should be made to determine a time that can accommodate the schedules of all participants. In the event this cannot be achieved, priority should be given to the family's schedule. In that instance, service providers can be given the opportunity to send a substitute, participate by phone or other electronic means, or write a letter. In selecting the location of the FPM, the family's choice should receive priority. Other considerations when determining the appropriate location should include case history and assessment review, the LDSS' safety policy and procedures, and the availability of reasonable transportation so that participants can attend in person. Meeting locations should provide a neutral setting that allows participants to feel safe and comfortable, allowing an unbiased discussion to take place. It also ensures uninterrupted privacy. The location should offer phone or other electronic access, if needed. It can be in community buildings such as churches, recreation centers, libraries, schools, and LDSS offices. Conducting the FPM in a family member's home should be considered if the venue is the most trauma-reducing: however, all parties should agree that the home can provide safety and privacy.

Arrangements should be made in advance if services are needed to accommodate child care, foreign language interpretation, transportation, lodging, or disability needs. If food will be served, special diets should be accommodated.

### 2.7.7.8 Logistical considerations

The location is important to the FPM process because it serves as the physical space that allows individuals to be comfortable sharing their opinions and participating in the meeting. The setting will need to accommodate all the functions of the FPM.

Typically, a location will require a room that includes the following:

- A room that can be closed to ensure confidential information is not shared outside of the room.
- Phone access for those participating by phone as well as in case of emergency
- Electrical outlets if the FPM requires computer access.
- Wall space for charting the FPM steps and feedback and to provide visual aid for participants.
- Accommodations, if a participant has a disability.
- Rest room access.
- Security personnel if serious safety concerns exist.
- Access to an interpreter if participants speak different languages.

#### Supplies needed to facilitate the FPM may include:

- Large paper to affix to wall for facilitator to chart feedback, progress, and/or FPM steps.
- Pens, markers, and pencils for facilitator and participants to write on charts, and individual notes.
- Notepads for anyone that needs to take notes.
- Name tents, if desired, to allow participants to be able to identify each other.
- Written materials, handouts, and visual aids that may be helpful for resources, contact information, FPM documentation, consent and confidentiality information, etc., which should also be translated if participants speak different languages
- Computer or hard copy of FPM plan that will be completed by facilitator or a co-facilitator/scribe, along with access to copy machine to make copies for participants.
- Telephone to ensure that participants can participate by phone if they are unable to attend in person, as well as to make necessary contacts in the case of an emergency.

- Child-friendly toys, games, or activities that are accessible for children that
  may need to be present, but are not able to fully participate in or sit through
  an entire FPM.
- Beverages or food for participants that can accommodate meeting length as well as any dietary or allergy-related needs.

### 2.7.7.9 Preparation of FPM attendees

It is essential that the FSS and preferably the FPM facilitator talk with the FPM participants before the meeting about the family engagement process and their expectations of the meeting. These efforts should be made even when the meeting is the result of a crisis or removal. The parents should be informed of the FPM before removal occurs, if possible.

If the child(ren) cannot remain in the home, prior to any FPM where out of home placement is considered, preparation should also include providing information to parents and relatives around out-of-home caregiving options. These options include:

- The child(ren) living with an alternate caregiver under a Parental Child Safety Placement Agreement (PCSPA), in which the parents retain custody;
- The child(ren) entering foster care and the alternate caregiver being approved as a kinship resource parent;
- The child(ren) entering foster care and being placed in a non-relative placement.

Participants are more effective in raising their concerns and proposing solutions when they have had time to prepare and understand the process ahead of time. Through preparation, facilitators learn more about families and potentially contentious issues that may arise in the meeting.

Family members can choose to identify a specific person in attendance as their support person who has the added responsibility to look out for the well-being of the family member during the FPM. This can include helping the family member identify any needs during the meeting, encouraging the family member to speak out during the meeting, and monitoring and responding to the emotional welfare of the family member during the meeting.

As a family-centered practice, the FPM should not have more service providers in attendance than family members. This helps ensure that priority is given to the family's voice in the process.

### 2.7.7.10 Preparing children for possible FPM participation

The preparation of children addresses how they will participate in the FPM not whether they will participate in it. The facilitator will help the child understand why the meeting is being held, the process, the child's role in the process and who will be present at the meeting. If it is decided that the child will not physically be present during the FPM, the facilitator will introduce alternative methods to engage the child to ensure that their perspectives are shared during the meeting.

#### 2.7.7.11 Preparation interview

The preparation interview is an important part of the FPM process as it helps assess and establish key factors in advance that will be critical during the FPM. Prior to the FPM, this interview is an opportunity to prepare parents, youth, and the support network to understand the FPM process. It also helps identify safety issues and explore any challenges that may affect the participants and their ability to contribute towards reaching positive outcomes. In this portion of the meeting, the service worker and, if possible, the facilitator meet with the parents, children, and other support networks to discuss purpose of the meeting, the process it follows, and possible outcomes that it may achieve. Additionally, the preparation interview is essential to explore any needs or concerns that necessitate accommodations, which allow participants to feel safe and remove potential barriers to their full participation.

#### **Key Steps of preparation interviews include:**

- Describe the process and work with the family to identify the purpose of the meeting. This may include the critical case decision point necessitating the meeting. The interview will also address the different steps in the FPM, the expectations of each participant, including the facilitator, as well as potential outcomes.
- Discuss values of the FPM process. This includes a strength-based and solution-focused approach where each participant is valuable and has an equal opportunity to share and participate in the meeting. The emphasis is on empathy and respect in trying to reach a consensus towards FPM goals.
- Explain the role of the facilitator and the role of each participant in the meeting.
- Discuss strengths (including functional strengths) and needs, in order to give the family the opportunity to begin thinking about these ahead of time so that they may feel better prepared to have an engaging, solutionfocused discussion.

- Provide an opportunity for the family to voice their concerns in advance of the meeting, which may include potential conflicts with other participants, safety considerations, concerns over pre-determined outcomes, objectivity, etc.
- Assess any critical needs, including any necessary accommodations for participants. This may include varied cultural values or practices, needs related to physical, emotional, trauma-related or mental health issues, and logistical needs such as allowing an individual to participate by phone.
- Consult with the family regarding the use of a family-centered approach.
   Although optional, family members are encouraged to begin the meeting sharing their perspective on the purpose of the meeting. They may provide pertinent background information about their family and initial concerns that may need clarification, prior to moving forward with the FPM process.
- Assess any potential legal conflicts (protective orders, barrier crimes, etc.) as well as safety concerns.
- Encourage the father's involvement in the FPM. If he is not able to attend, explore any accommodations that would allow his participation in the FPM, e.g., phone participation, advocacy from the service worker if the father is incarcerated, meeting with the father to collect data before the meeting if he is unable to participate, etc.
- Discuss the time and location.
- Assess the needs of people who may not be able to attend in order to receive their input, e.g., phone participation, sending a letter, etc.

It is important for the service worker and the supervisor to review agency case history and assessment tools prior to the FPM to collect information regarding previous FPM documentation, potential support networks, previous services, prior social services history, safety concerns, etc. This ensures that services are not duplicated and that potential barriers to positive FPM outcomes are addressed prior to the meeting.

### Possible case history and assessment tools to be reviewed include:

- SDM Safety Assessment
- SDM Risk Assessment
- SDM Family Strengths and Needs Assessment
- Service Plan

- SDM Risk Reassessment
- SDM Reunification Assessment
- Ansell-Casey Life Skill Assessment
- Child Assessment of Needs and Strengths (CANS)
- Previous FPM documentation
- Other OASIS case history

### 2.7.7.12 Safety planning

Safety is a top priority for the FPM so that all participants feel safe and comfortable in sharing information. Additionally, safety is always a priority as discussions in FPMs can often cover sensitive, emotional, and sometimes traumatic topics. Participants may respond negatively or have strong emotional reactions. The worker and facilitator should use the least restrictive measures for ensuring participants' safety, so that they feel comfortable sharing information in the FPM process.

In preparation interviews with families, facilitators and service workers should discuss any safety needs or concerns. Facilitators and service workers should also review any relevant case information (see possible case history and assessment tools) to determine any other safety factors that are important to assess and address prior to the FPM.

Safety issues could include potential conflict between participants, risk of physical, verbal, or emotional aggression or intimidation, domestic violence, medical, mental health issues, etc.

Safety measures could include the following:

- Review local department guidelines for safety.
- Speak with participants prior to the FPM, if a particular concern has been assessed.
- Assess building and room security including phone connectivity and appropriate phone contacts (security, mental health crisis, police, etc.), location of security personnel, evacuation plans, etc.
- Encourage participants who may have a significant safety concern to attend with an individual (service providers, family members, other natural

supports) who may have experience or expertise in de-escalation techniques.

- Formulate guidelines for the FPM on which participants can agree.
- Allow breaks in meetings to de-escalate when participants need time to cope with significant emotional, mental health, trauma-related, or other needs, prior to them reacting in disruptive or adverse fashion.
- If concerns exist regarding significant violence or aggression by a participant, assess and address whether that participant needs to physically participate in the meeting.
- Have security personnel present in the meeting if participants feel physically unsafe or there are concerns over potentially aggressive behaviors.

#### 2.7.7.13 Domestic Violence

Domestic violence (DV) is an issue affecting many families receiving services. Families experiencing DV can present unique challenges during the FPM and may be at increased risk of violence before, during, and after the FPM. The service worker should be informed of the DV victims' perceptions of safety and have a clear understanding of this throughout the FPM process. By working together, the service worker, FPM facilitator and if present, the DV advocate, can ensure a safe and productive meeting. Local agency referral forms for the FPM should include any DV information known. For additional information regarding FPM and DV please refer to the VDSS Child and Family Services Manual, Chapter H. Domestic Violence.

#### 2.7.8 During the meeting

The FPM model is comprised of six distinct stages: Introduction, Identifying the Situation, Assessing the Situation (which includes assessing safety needs and developing functional strengths), Brainstorming/Developing Ideas, Reaching a Decision, and Recap/Closing. Choosing which stages to implement for the FPM is not an option. Model fidelity is important when considering the tremendous benefits of the FPM model. When faithfully implemented, the evidence indicates positive outcomes. We owe workers, families and other team members every effort to ensure a powerful, effective FPM outcome, which can forever impact the lives of the children and families we serve. For this reason, agencies should be committed to facilitating the model in its entirety.

#### 2.7.8.1 Agenda/stages of a FPM

#### Introduction:

#### Facilitator responsibilities include the following:

- Explain the purpose and goal of meeting.
- Consensus on the goal.
- Introduction of participants, roles and relationships to family/child/case.
- Establish guidelines for the meeting to include group agreements (confidentiality, all participants to be treated with respect, one person talks at a time, everyone has an opportunity to speak, time frame for meeting, special considerations, etc.).
- If used in your agency, circulate confidentiality form for signatures.
- Answer any questions before beginning.

### **Identify the Situation:**

- Ask the family to tell the story if they feel comfortable to do so.
- This is why preparation is integral to a trauma-informed practice; it allows families to prepare for taking ownership of their story and identifying the situation.
- The service worker should support the family in identifying the situation and provide any information or additional concerns necessary.
- If the family is unable or unwilling to identify the situation, the service worker should discuss the concerns and precipitating event to ensure all participants understand the reason for the FPM
- . Other participants should be given the opportunity to provide input.

#### Assess the Situation:

- Determine and discuss the magnitude of the situation.
- Identify protective capacity, functional strengths and supports for the family/child(ren).
- Identify safety needs/concerns of the family/child(ren).
- Identify risks.
- Review all services currently involved and utilized in the past.

- Review past history/stressors.
- Clarify participant's perception of the situation.
- Clarify agency's perception of the situation.

### Brainstorming/Developing idea:

Encourage the group to be creative and express any possibility or option regardless of its plausibility. Help the group to remain focused on quality of ideas and not censoring others. The goal in this stage is to brainstorm ideas to address each of the needs and concerns listed, and to assist the group in pulling from the functional strengths and protective capacity developed in the FPM. This stage, a vital stage in the process, is what allows for creative, individualized plans to be established and decided upon. It utilizes information from the family's specific functional strengths and underlying needs developed in the FPM. Ideas will usually be in categories:

- Plan for the safety of the child(ren).
- Services to reduce the risk and prevent placement of the child(ren).
- Placement/custody options and circumstances under which they may be needed.
- Permanency planning.

#### Reach a Consensus/Decision:

The goal for the team is to reach a consensus during the decision-making process. Consensus means that everyone agrees to support the plan. The child welfare agency maintains legal responsibility to make a decision if agreement by the full team cannot be achieved or if safety concerns persist. In pursuing consensus by the team, the facilitator will assist the group in moving toward consensus using this framework:

- Safety and protection in the least intrusive/restrictive manner.
- Develop an action plan, which addresses each of the needs/concerns listed during the FPM.
- Ensure the plan pulls from discovered and developed functional strengths and protective capacity.

- Reality test action plan (i.e. Is this possible to achieve?; Could this plan be stronger?; What is missing? etc.)
- Timely link to services. Priority services need immediate connection.
- Ensure the FPM team understands and supports the developed plan as The Plan—instead of the DSS plan or the Family Plan. This allows for equal ownership.

### Recap/closing:

- Summarize the decisions made and the timetable established.
- Answer any questions or concerns.
- Review any scheduled meeting dates (Court, FAPT, IEP).
- Set a follow-up FPM conference or Child and Family Team Meeting (CFTM) for the group to come back to review progress and challenges to the FPM Action Plan.
- Thank everyone for participating.
- At the end of the meeting, provide a copy of the FPM results to all participants.

#### 2.7.8.2 Development of an action plan

The action plan is a collaborative effort between the child, family, service workers, and community network. All have agreed that the plan will address the issues and they will collaborate to implement it. The action plan should address the individual strengths and needs of the child and family, informal resources and natural supports. It should address who is going to do what, where and when. Action plans can look different depending on the purpose and goal of the meeting.

In foster care cases, the service worker is responsible for involving the parents or prior custodians in developing the foster care plan. The FPM should take place prior to writing the foster care plan or court plan. For additional information regarding developing a foster care plan please refer to <a href="Foster Care guidance Section 15.3">Foster Care guidance Section 15.3</a>.

The core principle of the plan is that it is a collaborative effort between the family, the service workers and community partners. A written copy of the plan should be provided to each FPM participant. A copy of the action plan should be mailed to any individuals who participated over the phone.

### 2.7.8.3 When to stop the meeting

Safety of all participants should be maintained during the FPM. The facilitator should continually assess the dynamics of the participants and determine the need to break or terminate the meeting. If it is possible to continue the meeting without the person who is contributing to the disruption or safety concerns, that individual should be asked to leave the meeting. If the meeting needs to end or be re-scheduled, a short-term plan for child safety should be developed.

#### 2.7.8.4 Confidentiality

Information shared during the FPM is considered privileged and should not be discussed outside of the FPM. Confidentiality is a legal term and as such confidentiality of information shared during the FPM cannot be guaranteed. While the right to privacy is emphasized with all participants, information from the meeting should be used in the development of foster care plans and may be reported during hearings if court involvement is necessary. Additionally, if a new allegation of abuse or neglect should arise, the LDSS is obligated to act on that information.

It is critical that the limitation of confidentiality be clearly explained to all participants at the beginning of the meeting. However, the benefits of meaningful participation and transparency should also be emphasized.

### 2.7.8.5 Family-alone time

Family-alone time is a tool the facilitator may use if deemed appropriate during the FPM. There may be times during the FPM when, regardless of the skill of the facilitator, the family and support network will not discuss certain topics or decisions in front of agency staff and other professionals. The family may request family-alone time or the facilitator may suggest the time be taken if it appears the team will benefit. Parameters should be set due to the time constraints of the meeting. The family should be given 10-15 minutes with a clear understanding of the topic or decision to be discussed. All other non-family members will leave the room. The facilitator should check-in on the group after about 10 minutes and ask if the group needs any further information from agency staff or other professionals to productively discuss the topic/decision. Provide the group with additional time as needed. Once the group reconvenes, ask the family and support network to provide the team with an update on the decision.

Family-alone time should only include family and family network. The facilitator will assist with ushering out all non-family members. If a professional insists on remaining, the facilitator should explain the need to honor this process. If the family and family network insist on a particular professional remaining, that individual may participate in the family-alone time so long as the family does not appear to have been coerced into asking for their inclusion.

Family-alone time is not a separate stage in the FPM. It was designed to provide a tool for overcoming barriers to group decision-making. This process does not undermine the transparent aspect of the FPM but recognizes each family circumstance as unique. It is an empowering tool designed to assist the team in making the safest and most successful decision.

#### 2.7.9 After the meeting

#### 2.7.9.1 Debriefing with the LDSS staff

The facilitator, participating staff, or supervisor may request a follow-up discussion to process meeting outcomes, e.g., discussing noted concerns, clarifying plan responsibilities, etc.

### 2.7.9.2 Follow-up with the family

The service worker is responsible for ensuring the family understands the FPM plan and their responsibilities in meeting the plan's objectives.

### 2.7.9.3 Follow up with action plan activities

The service worker will monitor compliance of the plan to include scheduling a CFTM to assess completion of the plan's objectives, including future case planning to achieve timely permanency.

### 2.7.9.4 Administrative follow-up

At the conclusion of the FPM, the facilitator or agency designee distributes the FPM survey to each participant in order to capture feedback regarding the FPM process. The facilitator is responsible for reviewing these surveys and making modifications as deemed appropriate.

#### 2.7.9.5 Documentation

**Within 24 hours** the facilitator or agency designee will distribute, via hard copy or email, the FPM plan to participants and any pertinent identified professionals e.g., GAL, the LDSS supervisor, etc.

Information about the FPM plan, purpose, initiator, location, facilitator, participants, and meeting outcomes should be documented in OASIS by the facilitator or agency designee **within 5 days** of the meeting. It must be entered within 30 days. To avoid duplication, if there is an active CPS referral AND case, the FPM entry should be added to the case.

### 2.7.9.6 The FPM follow-up conference

Action plans should be viewed and treated as living documents. Family, service workers, and other participants should view the plan as continuing. With all participants present, it is best to organize and schedule the follow-up conference.

FPM follow-up conferences were designed to provide a mechanism to build on the work started prior to and continued during the FPM. The FPM process recognizes even the most successful FPMs can produce action steps which need to be altered, updated, or eliminated. Circumstances change, needs change, new functional strengths may emerge, particularly when the FPM took place during an acute time in the family and child's life.

The FPM follow-up conference allows all of the participants to reconvene, keeping the same facilitator, if possible. Participants briefly review the needs and strengths developed in the previous FPM. The facilitator will add to the list of needs or strengths previously developed, if changes have occurred, or new information is obtained. The team will then review each of the new action steps to discuss any challenges to the steps. Additions may be needed to make the step stronger or other steps may be eliminated. By reviewing each step, the conference allows for the previous FPM action plan to be made stronger and more relevant.

The conference should be scheduled within 1-2 weeks if the team met during a particularly acute time, such as possible removal or placement disruption. This facilitates quick action if the placement still appears unstable by updated accounts. It allows the team to focus on either updating the plan or creating a transition plan. If the team convened during more stable circumstances, the conference should take place within 30 days.

Conferences can range from 30 minutes to 1 hour. This is because the full FPM is not being conducted and the team is building on the previous FPM and focusing on strengthening and changing action steps.

### 2.7.9.7 The FPM contingency plans

There are times workers may ask, "Can we make back-up plans at a FPM in case the decision we made cannot, for one reason or another, be implemented?" There is often tension between our desire to avoid repetitive meetings and our commitment to ensuring full team participation in all decision-making. To reflect both those concerns, contingency plans should be used only if:

The contingency is foreseeable and fully discussed at the FPM;

- The window within which the contingency plan will be needed is very short, i.e., no more than 3-5 days (beyond that timeframe, a new meeting should be called); and
- The contingency plan (or "plan B") is documented on the original FPM Action Plan, as the action that will be taken if plan A cannot be implemented

# 2.8 Use of the FPM process for additional case decision points

## 2.8.1 Adult protective services (APS) cases

The FPM is a valuable practice that some agencies have adapted when decisions need to made for older or incapacitated adults who may be in need of services.

#### 2.8.2 Benefits

The FPM has been used to develop a successful support plan prior to TANF ending for long-term family self-sufficiency.

# 2.9 Child and family team meetings

The FPMs are only one tool to engage the family in decision-making. They generally occur infrequently over the course of a case and, therefore, are not sufficient in and of themselves to ensure partnership with family.

Another practice tool is the Child and Family Team Meeting (CFTM). The CFTM includes the child, parents, extended family and all service providers. The CFTM provides a mechanism by which regular review of services and progress is shared among all the individuals involved in the case, and where the family's needs and preferences routinely inform decision-making. The use of a regular CFTM is encouraged as a continuation of the work of FPMs.

In the matrix below, the FPM and CFTM are compared and contrasted. The opportunities for family engagement, incorporation of voice and choice and teaming are addressed in both, but differences are also highlighted.

# 2.9.1 Description and purpose

Comparison of the FPM and the CFTM		
Family Par	rtnership Meetings (FPM)	Child and Family Team Meetings (CFTM)

Purpose: To involve birth families, caregivers, extended family members, service providers, and agency staff, in all critical case decisions to ensure a network of support for the child and the adults who care for him/her.	Purpose: To involve birth families, extended family members, and service providers in on-going case planning, monitoring and adjusting; to ensure that all team members have access to all information about the case; to ensure that all team members understand the goal(s) of service provision and the current plan to protect the child and to achieve permanency; and to ensure a network of support for the child and the adults who care for him/her.
When: At the point that a critical case decision must be made: potential child removal; potential child placement change (placement disruption or change in foster care goal); or reunification.	When: As often as needed. Ideally, meetings will be held at least monthly and the next one will be scheduled at the end of the current one.
Who: family and extended family; youth; service worker; supervisor; family supports as identified by the family; community representative; FPM facilitator; providers (maybe); attorneys (maybe); CASA (maybe); eligibility worker (maybe); probation officer (if applicable), etc.	Who: family and extended family; youth; service worker; family supports as identified by the family; foster and adoptive family or placement representative; school representative; all treatment providers; attorneys; CASA; supervisor (maybe); eligibility worker (maybe) probation officer (if applicable), etc.
Logistics: schedule to maximize parent and family participation; ideally held in neutral location; consider use of conference calling; transportation and childcare should be provided by LDSS if needed.	Logistics: schedule to maximize full team participation, including parents, foster and adoptive parents and critical extended family members; usually held at LDSS or service provider's office; consider use of alternative meeting space and/or conference calling; transportation and child care should be addressed (meetings are scheduled in advance so community based or natural resources can be engaged.)

#### Values based upon:

- All families have strengths.
- Families are the experts on themselves. Families can make wellinformed decisions about keeping their children safe when supported.
- Outcomes improve when families are involved in decision-making.
- A team is more capable of creative and high-quality decision-making than an individual.

#### Stages of the Meeting/ Agenda:

- Introduction: purpose and goal; introduction of participants; and meeting guidelines.
- Identify the situation: Define the concern/ decision to be made.
- Assess the situation: safety needs; risk concerns; strengths and supports; history of services; participants' perception of the situation; and worker recommendation(s).
- Develop ideas: brainstorm in three categories - placement/custody, actions to provide safety, and services to reduce risk.
- Reach a decision: consensus based decision (if possible) and address agency safety concerns, action plan, and linkage to services.
- Recap/closing: review of decision and who will do what; any questions.

#### Values based upon:

- All families have strengths.
- Families are the experts on themselves Families can make well-informed decisions about keeping their children safe when supported.
- Outcomes improve when families are involved in decision-making.
- A team is more capable of creative and high-quality decision-making than an individual.

#### Stages of the Meeting/ Agenda:

- Introduction: names and roles.
- Review of progress: each team member (starting with parents) provides an update of progress made in the last month and which services have been completed and/or which treatment goals have been met.
- Identification of concerns/services needing adjustment: each member (starting with parents) addresses areas of concern and/or what is not working well or may need to be adjusted.
- Review of goal(s): team explores fit between progress, services and goals; team members (including family) make recommendations as to improving fit or clarifying goal(s); next steps

#### **Summary of Differences:**

- Led by a facilitator.
- Supervisor as well as service worker attends. Family participation is the most critical aspect Extensive pre-work ensures family is engaged in the meeting process.
- Formal and informal supports are invited and are part of the team
- Agenda and meeting process are standardized and more formal (reflect importance of decision being made).
- Outcome is a particular case decision.

#### **Summary of Differences:**

- · Led by service worker.
- Supervisor does not always attend. Parent and youth participation is critical.
- Extended family participates as the family wishes or as makes sense.
- · Agenda is informal.
- Outcome is action plan for the next several months leading to permanency or safe case closure.

#### Benefits of the FPM:

- Families who are treated with respect can contribute more concretely to the identification of their family and children's needs.
- When families and extended families are part of the decision-making process, they are more likely to participate in services to keep their family together, or to complete tasks in order to have their children safely returned
- Children are protected through the development of a child-specific plan and committed to by a team of people who care about them.

#### Benefits of the CFTM:

- Provides a mechanism for ensuring ongoing family engagement and ongoing teaming.
- Ensures timely monitoring and adjustment of services.
- Increases parent, child and extended family buy-in.
- Speeds progress towards permanency or case closure.
- Team decision-making results in highquality decisions regarding safety and permanency.